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Division 3 President’s Forum 

 Once again I commend a Chapter for stepping up and putting on an 

outstanding Division Convention.  My hat is off to the members of Chapter 

872, Scott AFB for putting forth the time and effort it takes to tackle a Divi-

sion Convention. 

 Thanks to all the many Chapters that submitted nominees for the dif-

ferent award categories. It is my honor and privilege to recognize the out-

standing men and women who will represent Division 3, August 16-20 at the 

AFSA International/Professional Airman’s Conference in Jacksonville, FL.  

 

  Airman of the Year, SrA Jordan Wentzel, Chapter 872 

 NCO of the Year, SSgt Nichole Brown, Chapter 872 

 Member of the Year, MSgt Chad Lee, Chapter 872 

 Auxiliary Member of the Year, Ms. Kathy Oden, Chapter 804 

 

In addition, many other members and Chapters were recognized for their 

hard work in 2013.  A full listing can be seen in the Newsletter. 

 For those who have yet to experience a Division Convention, there is 

more that goes on during our three days than the opening theme parties, 

awards and Hospitality Suite.  We do conduct Division business, although 

some of the best ideas come from late night discussions in the Hospitality 

Suite. 

 Each year the Executive Council meets the first day to formulates im-

portant information to be passed on the to the Division attendees such as 

THE PROFESSIONAL ORGANIZATION OF CHOICE FOR AIR FORCE ENLISTED 

1-2 President’s Forum 

3 PAC Awards 

4-6 PAC Photos 

7 Division Leadership 

8 Highfliers/Skyhighers 

9 Membership Data 

10 CAPWIZ 

11-13 Around the Division 

14 Legislative Update 

15-16 Mission Isn’t Over 

16 Chief Turns 55 

17  Upcoming Events 

18 Internet Directory 



 2 

membership, to include recruitment/retention, 

budget items and how the Division is doing 

financially and finally the Standing Rules 

which are update each year and voting on by 

the Delegates in attendance.  The standing 

rules can be found here. 

 If you would like to see the agenda/

minutes from past Division 3 Conventions, go 

here. 

 While this year we keep continuity with 

Steve Zalesky’ s reelection as Vice-President 

along with Trustees Terry Turner, Mark Clark 

and Bud Kolwitz returning, there was a 

change.   

 Gary Swanson, who has been vital part 

of this Division for several years has decided 

to step down as a full time trustee.  Gary’s 

contributions are too many to list.  From his 

creation of our multi-year award winning web-

site, www.afsadiv3.org, and Division Newslet-

ters, along with other behind the scenes im-

provements that have benefited all of  AFSA, 

many of the things that make Division 3 are 

because of him. 

 In Gary’s place, David “Super Dave” 

Bamburg, Chapter 951, South Dakota was 

once again elected as a Division 3 Trustee.      

Super Dave has worked behind the scenes in 

support of the Division but will now step up 

once again and take on many of the things 

Gary had on his plate.   

 Gary has agreed to continue running 

the Division website and offering support to 

chapters wanting to improve the websites 

they currently have or create something new. 

 For the second year in a row, our Divi-

sion had the privilege of having AFSA’s Inter-

national President (IP), Dan Yeomans in at-

tendance.    This gave delegates a chance to 

talk one-on-one with the IP about their con-

cerns/ideas but also here hear first hand 

about things taking place in AFSA and 

what will be taking place at the upcoming Inter-

national Convention. 

 A few of the items discussed by President 

Yeomans included: 

 AFSA’s Lobbyists will now be referred to as 

Advocates 

 AFSA is looking into serving as a web host 

for all Division/Chapter websites 

 A new AFSA CEO to come onboard the end of 

May.  It has since been released the new 

CEO is CMSgt (retired) Robert Frank   

 A few of the items of interested being voted 

on at International will include:  Eliminating 

nominations of International elected offices 

from the floor at the PAC and items affecting 

the Auxiliary such as changing their category 

from Auxiliary to Family Member and a vote 

to allow these members to run for elected 

positions within the Chapter.  Because of IRS 

rules it would not be at Division/

International levels. 

 Our Convention was made even better 

with our Guest Speaker, CMSAF #9, Jim 

Binnicker.  Chief Binnicker made himself at 

home with Division 3 throughout the conven-

tion, visiting with the delegates, sharing his fu-

ture vision of the Air Force Enlisted Village and 

rounding out Saturday evening with his inspir-

ing Air Force Story and showing that anyone 

can stay the course and obtain the Air Force’s 

highest enlisted honor. 

 In closing I want to thank each and eve-

ryone of you and all the volunteer hours you put 

into AFSA.  Continue to remind everyone in your 

Chapter on the on what AFSA stands for and the 

importance to recruit all those AFSA represents 

and by keeping in touch with your members 

you’ll also retain the future leaders of AFSA. 

 Until next time, I hope to see you in Au-

gust, Jacksonville, FL at the 2014 AFSA PAC/

International Convention. 

 

 

Division 3 President’s Forum 

http://www.afsadiv3.org/index.php/info-zone/standing-rules/
http://www.afsadiv3.org/index.php/info-zone/meeting-minutes/
http://www.afsadiv3.org
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 Division 3 Award Winners for 2013  

 
Individual Awards 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 VA Volunteer Services Award: Ms. Barbara Veach, Chapter 804, Kansas City, MO 

 Volunteer Service Person of the Year (VSP):  Ms. Helen Hatz, Chapter 804, Kansas City, MO  

 Individual Legislative Award: CMSgt (ret) Mark Clark, Chapter 804, Kansas City, MO 

 Recruiter of the Year - MSgt (ret) Terry Turner, Chapter 985, Tinker AFB, OK 

 Retainer of the Year - MSgt (ret) Bud Kolwitz, Chapter 851, Milwaukee, WI 

Team Awards 

 Chapter of the Year (Over 500 Members):  Chapter 872, Scott AFB, IL 

 Chapter of the Year (Under 500 Members): Chapter 964, Grand Forks AFB, ND 

 Chapter Newsletter of the Year:  Chapter 984, Offutt AFB, NE 

 Community Service Award:  Chapter 985, Tinker AFB, OK 

 Chapter Website of the Year:  Chapter 872, Scott AFB, IL 

 Chapter Legislative Award:  Chapter 985, Tinker AFB, OK 

 Recruiting Chapter of the Year - Chapter 872, Scott AFB, IL 

 Retaining Chapter of the Year - Chapter 851, Milwaukee, WI 

 

Scholarships 

 Emma Bittner, Chapter 0804 Kansas City attending Longview Community College Kansas City MO 

 Alexandra Sumaza, Chapter 0985 Harrah OK attending University of Arkansas Fayetteville AR 

 

Airman 

of the Year 

NCO  

of the Year 

Member  

of the Year 

Aux Member 

 of the Year 

   

SrA Jordan Wentzel SSgt Nichole Brown MSgt Chad Lee Ms. Kathy Oden    

Chapter 872  

Scott AFB, IL 

Chapter 872  

Scott AFB, IL 

Chapter 872  

Scott AFB, IL 

Chapter 804  

Kansas City, MO 
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Kathy Oden and Gloria Pinksaw trying to dance 

Division 3 PAC Photos 

 

 Steve Francis has let himself go a little too much. 

Our Master of Ceremonies, MSgt Amber Callahan 

Mark Clark speaks passionately about Legislation  

President Lutzen opens the Convention 

Steve Francis and Charlie Dalzell tallying the votes 
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Division 3 PAC Photos 

  

The Bad Girls of AFSA  showing their strength  CMSAF # 9 Binnicker rallies the crowd 

Intense negotiations of AFSA Super Dave Bamburg selling Deadwood, SD 

Your new 2014 Division 3 Executive Council 
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Division 3 PAC Photos 

  

Hang Ten Dude 

High School AFJROTC Honor Guard Mr. Smooth Terry Turner says something shocking 

Dale and the Bad Girls of AFSA.   

Our dedicated VP and his lovely bride 

Division 3 really cuts the cake 
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Division 3 2014 Leadership 

 

 

 

SMSgt (ret) Dale Lutzen, Chapter 984, Offutt AFB NE 

SMSgt (ret) Steve Zalesky, Chapter 872, Scott AFB IL 

CMSgt (ret) Mark Clark, Chapter 804, Kansas City, MO 

MSgt (ret) Terry Turner, Chapter 985, Tinker AFB OK 

MSgt (ret) David A. Bamburg, Chapter 951, Ellsworth AFB, SD 

MSgt Nicholas Melenka, Chapter 984, Offutt AFB NE 

SSgt Nichole Brown, Chapter 872, Scott AFB, IL 

President 

Vice-President 

Trustee 1 

Trustee 2 

Trustee 3 

Trustee 4 

Treasurer 

Secretary 

Senior Advisor 
SMSgt (ret) Charlie Dalzell, Chapter 804, Kansas City MO 

Historian 
SMSgt (ret) Don Sullivan, Chapter 985, Tinker AFB, OK 

MSgt (ret) Bud Kolwitz, Chapter 851, Milwaukee WI 
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Division 3, 2013 SkyHighers and HighFliers 

 

SkyHighers 

Recruiter Chapter Number of Recruits in 2012 Lifetime Total 

Terry Turner F0985 123 823 

Chad Lee F0872 121 158 

Arlene Lee F0872 115 132 

Steve Francis F0988 103 1,920 

Steve Zalesky F0872 102 748 

John Wilson F0984 101 101 

Nicholas Melenka F0984 101 213 

    

    

    

    

Top Retainers 

Recruiter Chapter Number of Retentions in 2012 Lifetime Total 

Roland Kolwitz F0851 149  2,771 

Jean Kolwitz F0851 122  1,105 

Steve Zalesky F0872 108  785 

Willa Hyde F0804 101  1,804 

    

 

1,719 People 

Recruited! 

739 People  

Retained! 
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Current Membership Data 
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CAPWIZ, Your Direct Connection to Congress 

What is CAPWIZ? 

AFSA recently added the CAPWIZ application to 

its website.  CAPWIZ is designed as an easy to 

use tool for contacting your elected officials but 

it is more than just that.  CAPWIZ is also an 

excellent research tool so you can find out 

what is happening on Capitol Hill and most im-

portantly, find out if your elected officials are 

looking out for your best interests. 

How to access CAPWIZ. 

CAPWIZ can be accessed through this link: 

http://www.capwiz.com/hqafsa/home/ 

 

What can I do on CAPWIZ? 

 Send an email to your elected officials about 

an issue that is important to you 

 Research candidates for public office at the 

state and federal level 

 Research federal government agencies 

 Research all legislation currently before con-

gress 

 Sign up to receive voting records for your 

elected officials 

 Learn basic etiquette for contacting Con-

gress 

 Follow political races for each state and the 

federal government 

 Register to Vote 

 Contact local media outlets to let inform the 

public on matters concerning the enlisted 

Airman  

Why is all this important? 

If our organization is going to be successful in our lobbying efforts, our membership must be proactive 

and contact their elected officials.  If we do not actively engage our politicians, we run the risk of los-

ing key benefits won during the last 40 years. 

 

 Go to the main CAPWIZ Page at:  http://
www.capwiz.com/hqafsa/home/ 

 Click on the “Issues” link in the main 
menu 

 Click on “Current Legislation” 
 Click on one of the bills that you want to 

contact your elected officials about 
 Enter your ZIP Code and press GO, CAP-

WIZ will load your elected officials 
 Edit the letter as you desire or send the 

preformatted text 
 Enter your personal information 
 Click on Send Message 
 
In just a few minutes, you have helped AFSA 
to protect your earned benefits.   

How to contact your elected  

official using CAPWIZ 
 

http://www.capwiz.com/hqafsa/home/
http://www.capwiz.com/hqafsa/home/
http://www.capwiz.com/hqafsa/home/
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Chapter 804 

Around the Division 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Chapter 804 completed their spring clean up in Belton, 

Missouri of their adopt-a-highway.  The following chapter 

members participated in the highway cleanup, Charlie 

Dalzell, Charlie Knight, Mark Clark, Melissa Semke, Harry 

McLane, Tony Berter & George Ward.  Kathy Oden is in 

charge of the project.  

Charlie Dalzell represented the Chapter at the Blue 

Springs High School JROTC Award Banquet.  He presented  

AFSA’s award to Cadet Bradley Noll.  

 

 

Bud Kolwitz receiving his certificate as the Division 3 Top 

Retainer from Division 3 President Dale Lutzen and Divi-

sion 3 Membership Chairman Terry Turner 

 

Bud and Jean partici-

pate in the Membership 

seminar at the 2014 

Division 3 Convention. 

Many of the top Re-

cruiters/Retainers for 

the Division gave their 

insights on how to in-

crease membership.    

 

 

Bud and Jean serve as Chapter 

851 delegates at this year’s con-

vention, left.  Bottom, Jean was 

runner-up for Retainer of the 

Year. 

 

 

Chapter 851 
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Chapter 964 

Chapter 951 

Around the Division 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Swearing in of Executive Council Left to Right: CMSgt (Ret) Kevin 

Ott, Legislative Trustee; SSgt Kathryn Braun, VP; MSgt Mark 

Snider, President; MSgt Joseph Towne, Treasurer; TSgt Melissa 

Somampong, Programs Trustee and SSgt Evan Farmer, Secre-

tary.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Every 4th Monday the Chapter helps serve dinner at  VFW 

Post 1273.  Picture l to r are the cook from the VFW 

(name unknown) and Chapter 951 members, Leroy Hen-

derson, MSgt (Ret) and MSgt Christy McCormick. 

 

 

Chapter 964 President, MSgt 

Jared Langenstein presents 

JROTC Award at Fargo South 

High School.  

AFSA supports both AF JROTC 

and CAP programs through the   

United States with an award 

presented to cadets and mem-

bers of both programs. Chap-

ters should reach out to each 

of these organizations in their 

areas. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Chapter 964 Vice-President,  MSgt Mark V. Grunwald  reg-

isters participants for Grand Forks AFB’s Annual AFSA 

Zombie Run 

McConnell Chapter 972 donating $750 to the Bob Dole 
Veterans Center in Wichita, KS.   The money was raised 
during an event called Bigger, Faster, Stronger and in-
volved all faucets of fitness including seminars on Crossfit, 
Yoga, Supplements, running and ended with a 5K run. 
There were over 300 people attending the all day event.  

 

Chapter 964 
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Chapter 984 Chapter 985 

Around the Division 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

AFSA, Chapter 984 & Offutt Elite Four teamed up together 

to pull off rebuilding together, Omaha.  Rebuilding To-

gether Omaha is a non-profit corporation that began in 

June 1996 . From the modest beginnings of that year, with 

a budget of $5,000, helped 5 families needing home re-

pairs to simply live in a safe home.  In the succeeding 18 

years, we have helped 1,930 families on a combined 

budget of over $2,094,033.  With a combined effort from 

Chapter 984 & the Elite Four, 16 volunteers  from both 

organizations helped on build day.  Amn Evan Rios from 

took charge of all volunteers and  conducted minor re-

pairs to a 68 year old disabled veteran home where it left 

him with a smile at the end of the day.   

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

February 13.  President Terry Turner and VP (Elect) Zach Merkl 
briefed 15 NCOPES attendees on legislative activity and AFSA 
goals and objectives.  Recruited 6 new members (including 2 
lifetime memberships), 4 attendees were already members.  
The chapter sponsored donuts and beverages for attendees 
with a cost of $25.89 for Donuts and $8.31 for beverages.   

April 20.  The City Rescue Mission received help from two 
of our volunteers.  They were both able to help contribute 
to feeding nearly 200 homeless men, women, and chil-
dren. 
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Legislative Update 

 Well it’s officially silly season in Washington D.C. 

as elected officials focus on the November elections and 

get to work on the President’s budget proposal for 

FY2015.  As it has been for the past 6 years, the Presi-

dent’s budget was dead on arrival in both the House and 

the Senate because it was not a serious proposal intended 

to deal with the nation’s fiscal challenges. This was partic-

ularly true of the President’s FY2015 National Defense 

Budget request. 

 The Presidents defense budget proposal made 

the argument that our active duty military make too much 

money and thus their benefits must be slashed and the 

President proposed capping military pay-raises at 1% for 

FY15 & FY16. It proposed slowing the growth of BAH to a 

cap of 95% coverage leaving the last 5% to come out of 

the Airman’s pocket.   

 His budget would drastically reduce Commissary 

subsidies which would in effect result in stateside Com-

missaries closing. The President once again proposed the 

Chained Consumer Price Index – 1% (CPI-1%) be used to 

determine Cost of Living Allowance (COLA) rates for mili-

tary retirees.  His budget also proposed consolidating Tri-

care Standard, Tricare Extra, and Tricare Prime into one 

fee for service plan.   

 Tricare proposals made by the President  would 

also include annual enrollment fees and higher deducti-

bles and for the first time would require family members 

of active duty and military retirees using the Military 

Treatment Facility to pay a deductible.  The net outcome 

of these proposals would have resulted in a cost share for 

retirees of 11% of their total healthcare costs. 

 The good news is that we still have a Congress 

that must sort all of this out and so far the House of Rep-

resentatives is proving once again that they value the 

courage, sacrifice and commitment of today’s warriors 

and our military retiree community.   

 As outlined in H.R. 4435, The 2015 National De-

fense Authorization Act (NDAA) rejects all of these pro-

posals except the proposal to reduce the subsidy for the 

Commissary.  The bill does provide for a $100 million re-

duction in appropriations for Commissaries but it is too 

early to tell what that will mean for the future of stateside 

Commissaries.  Rest assured your AFSA advocates are 

watching this development closely.  The other piece of 

bad news in H.R. 4435 is that it doesn’t specifically ad-

dress the pay-raise for active duty personnel which 

means that the President will be free to limit it once again 

to 1% if he chooses to do so.  We can always hope that 

the Senate bill will address this but I wouldn’t hold my 

breath. 

 As far as the Senate goes…well…that is another 

story all together because Senate Majority Leader Harry 

Reid has demonstrated time and time again that he in-

tends to carry the President’s water on budgetary issues 

so we will just have to wait and see.  For now though I am 

fairly confident that the vast majority of the President’s 

proposals will be defeated by the time conference com-

mittees meet to hammer out the final NDAA in the fall. 

 So what can you do about all of this?  First you 

can stay informed and help your friends and family under-

stand what is at stake during these budget negotiations.  

Secondly, use CAPWIZ early and often and let your elect-

ed officials know you are engaged and that you will hold 

them accountable for their votes.  Lastly, stay strong and 

don’t become discouraged by the political nonsense on 

Capitol Hill.   

 The American politic can change dramatically with 

one election and there is a very important one coming in 

November.  If each of us exercises our right to vote and 

cast ballots for politicians who share our values we can 

make a difference.  The days of sitting out an election or 

two are long since past because every election matters 

and our future as an Air Force and our future benefits 

hang in the balance.   

 Stay strong, make your voice heard and continue 

to hold the line.  Thanks for all you do and for your contin-

ued advocacy for our Air Force and our Airmen and their 

families both past and present. 

 

Mark R. Clark, CMSgt (Ret), USAF 

AFSA Division 3 Legislative Trustee 
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The Mission Isn't Over 

By Joe Markin, Command CMSgt (Ret) 

 

If you are looking for patriotic and dedi-
cated leaders…look at the Air Force 
Sergeant’s Association!  I recently had 
the privilege of being the keynote 
speaker at the AFSA, Division-3 annual 
conference.  After my speech, I sat-in 
on several very informative briefings, 
such as:  TRICARE, legislative affairs, and 
comments by the AFSA International 
President, Mr. Dan Yeomans.  I also had 

the distinct honor of meeting and ex-
changing career stories with several 
other AFSA members, retired and active 
duty.  AFSA members Bud and Jean Kol-
witz, Harry McLane, Steve Zalesky, Am-
ber Callahan, Mike Thyne, Evan Rios 
and Briana Stanley were  just a few of the great American Air-
men with whom I spoke. 

Over the course of the day, it quickly became apparent the 
briefers and attendees were on a mission.  Although their mis-
sion will no longer take them into harm’s way or require heroic 
actions…it does take enormous confidence and courage to 
champion initiatives that “protect” the pay and benefits of mili-
tary personnel, veterans and retirees.  Since 9/11, more than 2.5 
million patriotic warriors have served in our military.  Two mil-
lion of those 2.5 million have served with valor and distinction in 
Iraq or Afghanistan.  Plus, let us remember the men and women 
that served so proudly in the Korean War, World War I, World 
War II, Vietnam War, and Persian Gulf War.  They took the same 
oath of enlistment those in uniform today take…swearing or 
affirming to protect and defend the Constitution of the United 
States against all enemies, foreign and domestic.  And you can 
rest assured they lived up to that oath.  They never faltered and 
they did not fail.   Thousands gave their lives and thousands 
more returned home so severely injured even their own chil-
dren cannot recognize them.   So I want to boldly say, “active 
duty, guardsmen, reservist, veterans, retirees, spouses and de-
pendents have earned and deserve every penny and every ben-
efit our National leaders have “promised” and bestowed upon 
them.”   A breach of that promise constitutes a breach of integ-
rity.  

    Daily we read and hear media say, “the war is over,” in Af-
ghanistan and Iraq.  Let me be very clear...don’t confuse “war” 
with “mission”…the mission is not over!  Around the world ter-
rorists continue planning their next attack on American interests 
and resources.  As tension continues to escalate between Rus-
sia, the US and our European allies over Ukraine, one must ask, 
will that become our next military challenge?  Could a successful 
attack on our critical infrastructure cause a collapse 
in our economy and threaten national securi-
ty?   With everything at stake, I acquiesce now is not 

the time to consider cutting or reducing military pay and bene-
fits.  Let the Military Compensation and Retirement Moderniza-
tion Commission (MCRMC) do its research and report their find-
ings and recommendations on 1 February 2015.  I have confi-
dence they will advise Congress and the President to seek other 
options to better manage their spending strategies and reduce 
the national deficit.  I also believe they will advise leaders in 
Washington to ensure future legislation regarding military com-
pensation includes a parachute or grandfather clause that pro-
tects those currently serving or retired.  If we want to truly pre-
serve our war fighting capability, we must protect the high mo-
rale and quality of life for our nation’s greatest weapon sys-
tem....our military men and women!        

    From “Strength-In-Numbers” AFSA is better postured to per-
suade others and debate the issues that impact pay, benefits 
and quality of life.  Here’s just a small sampling of what’s poten-
tially at stake over the next twenty-four months:  Leaders want 
to cap the allowance until average BAH covers 95% of rent and 
utilities; BAH will no longer cover renter’s insurance; Depend-
ents and working-age retirees would face higher costs for 
healthcare; Tricare co-pays would increase, and annual cost of 
living rates will not keep pace with inflation.     

    Everything I just mentioned has the prospect of taking 
money out-of-the-pockets of active duty, guard, reserves, 
retirees, veterans and/or dependents…and that’s just 
wrong!  But don’t get annoyed just yet, there’s 
more.  Food stamp redemption at military grocers has 
been rising steadily since the beginning of the recession in 
2008.  Nearly $104 million worth of food stamps was re-
deemed at military commissaries in the fiscal year 2013.  I 
think (as do the many Americans) it’s unacceptable for 

Soldiers, Sailors, Airmen or Marines to require 
food stamps as a parachute income to offset low 

Editorials 
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basic pay and allowances.  

    As I mentioned earlier in the article, many brave Ameri-
cans have given life and or limb to serve under the Ameri-
can flag, so the other 99% of the nation can sleep in peace, 
knowing that when they awake their freedoms and quality 
of life will not be interrupted.  So, who are these brave 
Americans that provide constant vigilance?  Let’s call them 
the American sheep dogs or guardians of the flag.  The 
sheep dog is always on alert, for they know predators are al-
ways just around the next turn.  The sheepdog possesses a ca-
pacity for courage to drive the streets of Iraq in the face of snip-
ers or roadside bombs.  They give meaning to the words “service 
before self” when they put on full battle gear and stand guard at 
a fire-base in Afghanistan.   And when the predator attacks or 
the shooting starts, the sheepdog doesn’t run away from the 
gunfire. They run into the fire!  The sheepdog will die for some-
one they don’t even know, even if that someone lives half way 
around the world.  Why, you ask, would the sheepdog do 
this?  They know that if nobody stands up to the predator when 
challenged, soon our flag and ideals of freedom will fall.     

    The opinions expressed in this article are mine, and may not 
necessarily represent the opinion of AFSA.  By design, I did not 
identify “by-name” a single politician, political party or leader in 
my writing…not my style and not my intent.  The intent of my 
article is simply to inform, and encourage readers to join AFSA, 
so they can network with other professionals and make in-
formed decisions.   AFSA is a family of professionals that care 
about the total force and they need our support.  Thousands of 
Americans have given their all so we can stand tall…it’s time to 
stand-up my fellow sheepdogs!  Become a member of AF-
SA.  Make sure your voice is heard.  Click on this link to get infor-
mation about your local chapters in Division 3,:  Click Here! 

 

Chief Turns 55 

By Kevin Ott, CMSgt (Ret) 

The year 2014 marks the 55th anniversary of the United 
States Air Force’s highest enlisted rank: chief master sergeant.  
The United States Congress created the “super grades” of E-8 
and E-9 as a part of the Career Compensation Act of 1958 and 
decreed that a maximum of 1% of the enlisted force could be in 
pay grade E-9 along with a maximum of 2% in pay grade E-8.  
The basic law directed the minimal time in service eligibility re-
quirements of 8 years to E-8 and 10 years to E-9.  The Air Force 
opted to increase the minimum time in service requirements to 
10 years for consideration for promotion to E-8 and 11 years 
service to E-9 respectfully. 

The Air Force also required that the eligible Master Ser-
geants take and pass a written supervisory test with a percentile 
score of 90 or more.  Since no such supervisory test had been 

written for this purpose, the supervisory portion of the Warrant 
Officer test was used.  On 1 September 1958, 2,000 Master Ser-
geants were promoted to Senior Master Sergeant.  On 1 March 
1959, a second group of 3,000 Master Sergeants were promoted 
to Senior Master Sergeant. 

Late in 1959, these 5,000 SMSgts competed at Com-
mand-level Boards.  Six hundred and twenty-five were selected 
for the first increment of promotions to the rank of Chief Master 
Sergeant.  There were no line numbers at that time so all 625 
were promoted on 1 Dec 1959 and share a common date of 
rank.  These men came to be known as the “Charter Chiefs.” 

The greatest number of promotions went to the aircraft 
maintenance career fields.  The small total number of promo-
tions meant that there were typically only one or two Chiefs at 
each base.  The new Chief was treated more with curiosity than 
anything else.  They were the movers and the shakers who had 
already gravitated to the more responsible positions, so most 
continued on in the same jobs they had held as Master Ser-
geants.  In fact, the official term of address continued to be Ser-
geant. 

The Charter Chiefs continued to serve with dignity and 
established the highest standards of leadership.  They forged the 
ground rules for Chiefs to come.  As additional Chiefs were add-
ed to the ranks, Chiefs Groups came into being.  Still addressed 
as Sergeant, they petitioned the Air Force to be called Chief, but 
to no avail.  In fact, when the first CMSAF (CMSAF Paul Wesley 
Airey) came on the scene, he was still formally addressed as Ser-
geant Airey.  Finally, in the mid-1970’s “Chief” became the ac-
cepted term of address. 

Of the original 625 Charter Chiefs, less than five percent 
are still alive.  Their average age is 91, with the oldest being 98.  
Their last formal gathering was at the 50th Anniversary celebra-
tion in held in December of 2009 at Barksdale AFB, Louisiana.   

 

   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

For Air Force Nose Art, check out:  Steve Barba 

Editorials 

http://www.afsadiv3.org/index.php/chapters/
http://www.thunderbolt-gallery.com/nose-art.html
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Upcoming Events 

AFSA PAC/International Convention 

August 16-20, 2014 

Jacksonville, FL 

Conference Registration 

 

Hotel Registration 

2015 AFSA Division 3 Convention 

April 23-25, 2015 

Deadwood, SD 

Chapter 951 

http://www.hqafsa.org/AM/Template.cfm?Section=Event_Information&Template=/CM/HTMLDisplay.cfm&ContentID=13357#h2
http://www.afsa951.org
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THE PROFESSIONAL ORGANIZATION OF CHOICE FOR AIR FORCE ENLISTED 

President SMSgt (ret) Dale Lutzen president@afsadiv3.org 

Vice President SMSgt (ret) Steve Zalesky vice@afsadiv3.org 

Trustee MSgt (ret) David A. Bamburg trustee1@afsadiv3.org 

Trustee MSgt (ret) Terry Turner trustee2@afsadiv3.org 

Trustee CMSgt (ret) Mark Clark trustee3@afsadiv3.org 

Trustee MSgt (ret) Roland Kolwitz trustee4@afsadiv3.org 

Secretary SSgt Nichole Brown secretary@afsadiv3.org 

Treasurer MSgt Nicholas Melenka treasurer@afsadiv3.org 

Senior Advisor SMSgt (ret) Charlie Dalzell senior@afsadiv3.org 

Historian SMSgt (ret) Don Sullivan history@afsadiv3.org 

Internet Directory 

AFSA Websites 

AFSA Homepage  

Division 3, Heartland of America  

Chapter 858, Minneapolis, MN  

Chapter 872, Scott AFB  

Chapter 881, Whiteman AFB  

Chapter 951, Ellsworth AFB  

Chapter 985, Tinker AFB  

Chapter 959, Minot AFB  

Chapter 984, Offutt AFB  

Chapter 988, Altus AFB  

Division 3 Merchandise 

2014 Recruits 

Leader Board 

J. Wilson (984) 82 

S. Francis (988) 59 

R. Ratliff (872) 44 

T. Sidel (984) 27 

W. Kanoy (959) 18 

R. Nielsen (959) 17 

Z. Merkl (985) 14 

C. Bailey (984) 14 

D. Suazo (959) 13 

T. Turner (985) 13 

  2014 Retentions 

R. Kolwitz (851) 86 

N. Melenka (984) 74 

S. Zalesky (872) 43 

W. Hyde (804) 15 

J. Kolwitz (851) 12 

D. Lutzen (984) 7 

L. Ratliff (872) 7 

A. Rojas (988) 4 

POW/MIA Coins  

 

COMING SOON 

Division 3 Coin 

$10.00 + Shipping $10.00 + Shipping $12.00 
 

L. Doughty (959) 

J. Shelley (959) 

Division Leadership Directory 

2014 Chapter Deltas 

0984 152 

0872 91 

0985 62 

0988 60 

0959 59 

0972 24 

0951 18 

0851 11 

0964 10 

  

Other Websites 

Library of Congress Legislation  

AFSA CAPWIZ  

House of Representatives  

US Senate  

Department of Veteran Affairs  

GI Bill  

VA Small Business Website  

VA E-Benefits Website  

The Military Coalition  

mailto:president@afsadiv3.org
mailto:vice@afsadiv3.org
mailto:trustee1@afsadiv3.org
mailto:trustee2@afsadiv3.org
mailto:trustee3@afsadiv3.org
mailto:trustee4@afsadiv3.org
mailto:secretary@afsadiv3.org
mailto:treasurer@afsadiv3.org
mailto:senior@afsadiv3.org
mailto:history@afsadiv3.org
https://www.facebook.com/pages/Air-Force-Sergeants-Association/103478736368868?ref=br_tf
http://www.hqafsa.org/
https://twitter.com/AFSAHQ
https://www.facebook.com/afsadiv3
http://www.afsadiv3.org/
https://twitter.com/AFSADivision3
http://www.facebook.com/AFSA858
http://www.afsa858.org/
https://www.facebook.com/AFSA872
http://www.afsa872.org/
https://www.facebook.com/whitemanafb.afsa
http://www.afsa881.org/
https://www.facebook.com/AFSAChapter951
http://www.afsa951.org/
https://www.facebook.com/pages/AFSA-Chapter-985/155649807504
http://afsa985.org/conc/
https://www.facebook.com/MinotAFSA
https://www.facebook.com/groups/262102090573/
http://www.thomas.gov/
http://www.themilitarycoalition.org/
https://www.facebook.com/AFSA988
http://www.capwiz.com/hqafsa/issues/?style=D
http://www.senate.gov/
http://www.house.gov/
http://www.va.gov/
http://www.va.gov/landing2_business.htm
https://www.ebenefits.va.gov/ebenefits-portal/ebenefits.portal
http://www.gibill.va.gov/
https://twitter.com/afsa951

